COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

IRAQ

Attacks on education continued in several regions of Iraq in 2022 and 2023, with a decline in the final months of the reporting period. As in previous years, explosives were used in attacks on schools, and police continued to use excessive force during education-related protests. The military use of schools increased compared to the previous reporting period.

CONTEXT

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, Iraq continued to experience political unrest and violence.¹ Following the parliamentary elections in October 2021, politicians were unable to form a government or implement reforms for a year, and protesters occupied the parliament building in Baghdad in July 2022, according to media reports.² In August 2022, Muqtada Al-Sadr, a religious and political leader, withdrew from politics, leading to violent clashes between protesters and security forces in Baghdad, which resulted in at least 30 people killed and hundreds more injured, according to Human Rights Watch and media reports.³ Iraqi parliamentarians elected Abdul Latif Rashid to the presidency in October 2022, who appointed Mohammed Shia al-Sudani as prime minister, ending the year-long political deadlock.⁴ In the Kurdistan region of Iraq, Kurdish authorities arrested government critics, journalists, and activists ahead of planned protests in August 2022, as reported by Human Rights Watch.⁵

The Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL) continued to carry out attacks against civilians and Iraqi security forces during the reporting period, particularly in the north and central regions of the country, although at a reduced rate compared to previous years.⁶ ISIL killed a dozen civilian farmers in Kirkuk and Diyala governorates in May 2022.⁷ In December 2022, ISIL claimed responsibility for attacks near Kirkuk and Albu Bali cities that killed 17 people, including nine policemen, according to the UN.⁸ Iraqi military forces carried out operations against ISIL fighters in 2022 and 2023.⁹

The Turkish military continued to conduct cross-border attacks against the Kurdistan Workers' Party (Partiya Karkerên Kurdistanê, PKK), a non-state armed group active in the northern Iraqi governorates of Erbil, Dahuk, Nineveh, and Sulaymaniyah.¹⁰ The Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) reported an increase in the number of attacks by Turkish armed forces in Iraq in 2022, compared to 2021.¹¹ Attacks included Turkish airstrikes against the PKK in northern Iraq during the reporting period.¹² In February 2023, the PKK announced a unilateral ceasefire with Turkish forces following the large-scale earthquake in Türkiye and Syria.¹³ The ceasefire ended in June of that year when a key member of the group was killed in Sulaymaniyah.¹⁴

As of late 2023, the UN reported that 1.1 million Iraqis were internally displaced. ¹⁵ In January 2023, 2.5 million people were in need of humanitarian assistance in Iraq, including 1.1 million children. ¹⁶

Approximately 680,000 internally displaced and returnee children faced barriers to accessing learning in Sep-

tember 2022, which included lack of civil documents and educational costs.¹⁷ One-third of schools in Mosul were damaged from prior fighting, as of July 2022, resulting in half of the city's students attending class in damaged facilities.¹⁸ At the higher education level, the University of Mosul rebuilt and reopened the central library in February 2022, eight years after an ISIL attack damaged it.¹⁹

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least six reported attacks on schools in 2022 and 2023. This is a decrease as compared to *Education under Attack 2022*, which included six and five reported attacks in 2021 and 2020, respectively.²⁰ During both reporting periods, many of the incidents involved explosive devices installed in or near schools.

In 2022, the UN verified two attacks on schools by the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps and an unidentified perpetrator.²¹ Since it was unclear how many attacks from the UN overlapped with reports collected by GCPEA, they were not included in the total number of attacks on schools for this report, to avoid double counting. GCPEA identified at least four reports of attacks on schools in 2022:

- Unidentified assailants launched rockets that damaged a school in the Green Zone in Karkh district, Baghdad, on January 13, 2022, as reported by local media outlet Shafaq News.²² A woman and child were injured in the attack, although their status as student or teacher was unclear.
- An explosive device detonated near the Al Noor Private School in Amarah city, Maysan governorate, on February 11, 2022, according to local media outlet *Shafaq News*.²³
- A school in a refugee camp in Koya, Kurdistan region, was attacked on September 29, 2022, as reported by the UN.²⁴ Two children were injured and a pregnant woman was killed, although their status as students or a teacher was unclear.
- Iraqi police reportedly defused a grenade found at the gate of a school in Daquq district, Kirkuk governorate, on December 22, 2022. Classes were suspended for five days, affecting 198 students enrolled in the school, as reported by the *National Iraqi News Agency*.²⁵

In 2023, the UN reported one attack on a school.²⁶ Separately, GCPEA identified two reports of attacks on schools:

- On April 24, 2023, an explosive device detonated outside a school under construction in the Shatrah district, Dhi Qar governorate, causing the school's outer fence to collapse, as reported by local media outlet Shafaq News.²⁷
- On May 15, 2023, unidentified assailants reportedly opened fire at a private school in an unspecified location in Maysan governorate. This was the second time the school had been attacked, as reported by local media outlet Al Mirbad.²⁸

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA collected three reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. In comparison, GCPEA collected approximately four and ten reports of such attacks in 2021 and 2020, respectively.²⁹ GCPEA identified three reports of attacks on education personnel in 2022:

- Police arrested two contract teachers who were demonstrating for employment opportunities in Erbil city, Kurdistan region, on September 6, 2022, as reported by a local media outlet and ACLED.³⁰
- Police arrested several recent secondary school graduates who were demonstrating against their university placements in Soran city, Erbil governorate, Kurdistan region, on October 27, 2022, as reported by a local media outlet.³¹
- On November 20, 2022, police reportedly used tear gas near a primary school in Sulaymaniyah city and governorate with the aim of dispersing nearby University of Sulaymaniyah students demonstrating over student fees, as detailed below. The use of tear gas caused about 100 primary-school students to fall unconscious, according to a local media source.³²

GCPEA did not identify any attacks on students or education personnel in 2023.

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS OR UNIVERSITIES

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 45 incidents of military use. This is an increase compared to past years; *Education under Attack 2022*, which covered 2020 and 2021, included approximately 33 incidents.³³

In 2022, the UN verified 42 cases of military use perpetrated by the Iraqi Federal Police and security forces, as well as the Peshmerga, the Popular Mobilization Forces, and the People's Defense Forces of the Kurdistan Workers' Party.³⁴ Separately, GCPEA identified two reports of military use:

- International Crisis Group and local media outlet Shafaq News reported that, on May 2, 2022, two Sinjar Resistance Unit snipers positioned themselves in a school in Sinjar district, Nineveh governorate. In response, the Iraqi armed forces shelled the school, killing the two snipers.³⁵
- On March 19, 2022, Iraqi Civil Defense forces reportedly found a mass grave containing the bodies of around ten civilians near Bahaa Din School in Mosul city, Nineveh governorate. An alleged armed group had used the school in the past, as reported by a local media outlet.³⁶

In 2023, the UN reported that the military use of 22 previously occupied schools continued, while some 15 schools were vacated.³⁷ Separately, GCPEA identified at least three reports of military use in 2023. As of June 6, 2023, according to the head of the Sinjar Education Department, armed groups had occupied three schools in Sinjar district, Nineveh governorate, as reported by Human Rights Watch.³⁸ In October 2023, international and local media reported that an alleged armed group occupied a school in Sinjar city, Nineveh governorate, denying over 1,000 students access to education.³⁹ Since it was unclear whether this incident overlapped with

one of the other three schools in the same governorate, it was not included in the total number of incidents, to avoid double counting.

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA collected approximately 13 reports of attacks on higher education. This trend is similar to previous years; GCPEA gathered two and eight reports of attacks on higher education in 2021 and 2020, respectively.⁴⁰

In 2022, GCPEA collected approximately nine reports of attacks on higher education students and staff.⁴¹ The attacks were concentrated in Sulaymaniyah city. For instance:

- On April 14, 2022, the police and security services reportedly beat and arrested professors and staff members from the University of Baghdad who were demonstrating for their right to housing at the entrance to the university and in front of the Ministry of Science and Technology building in Al-Jadriyah district, Baghdad. The police removed a female protester's hijab, as reported by Scholars at Risk and a local media outlet.⁴²
- On October 17, 2022, police reportedly arrested at least 15 students at the University of Sulaymaniyah in Sulaymaniyah city and governorate. The students protested over dorm conditions and stipend delays, as reported by a local media outlet.⁴³
- On October 27, 2022, unidentified assailants on a motorcycle allegedly shot at the home and car of a University of Maysan professor in Amarah city, Maysan governorate. No casualties were reported by a local media outlet.⁴⁴
- For several days in mid and late November 2022, police fired tear gas and rubber bullets at students demonstrating over increasing student fees and unpaid student allowances at the University of Sulaymaniyah and in Sulaymaniyah city and governorate, according to Scholars at Risk and local media sources.⁴⁵

In 2023, GCPEA collected four reports of attacks on higher education students and academics:

- On January 22, 2023, an explosive device reportedly detonated at the home of a University of Maysan professor in Amarah city, Maysan governorate, damaging the house and a car. Scholars at Risk reported no casualties.⁴⁶
- In March 2023, a Russian-Israeli doctoral student enrolled in Princeton University in the United States was abducted while carrying out academic research in Baghdad. Israeli officials announced that an armed group abducted her, according to Scholars at Risk and media outlet Al-Monitor.⁴⁷
- In mid-May 2023, security forces allegedly arrested two lecturers who had organized recent protests demanding job opportunities. One was arrested in Diwaniyah city, AlQādisiyah governorate, and the other was arrested in Najaf city, Najaf governorate, according to a local media outlet.⁴⁸
- In mid-May 2023, security forces also beat lecturers in Najaf city, Najaf governorate, as reported by a local media outlet.⁴⁹

3

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Iraq chapter. Jane Arraf, "With Government Paralyzed and Militias Fighting, Iraq's Instability Deepens," *The New York Times*, September 8, 2022. Amnesty International, *Annual Report Iraq 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023).
- 2 Sarhang Hamasaeed, "A Year After Elections, Iraq May Finally Be Set to Form a Government," United States Institute of Peace news release, October 20, 2022. John Davison, "Deadlock gives Iraq record run without government, hampering reforms," *Reuters*, July 27, 2022. "Timeline: What led to the fighting in Iraq's capital Baghdad," *Al Jazeera*, August 30, 2022. John Davison, "Sadr's followers set up for long sit-in at Iraq parliament," *Reuters*, July 31, 2022. "Iraqi cleric Sadr's supporters announce parliament 'sit-in' amid political crisis," *France 24*, July 30, 2022.
- 3 "Timeline: What led to the fighting in Iraq's capital Baghdad," *Al Jazeera*, August 30, 2022. Jillian Kestler-D'Amours and Zaheena Rasheed, "Iraq updates: Deadly clashes erupt after Muqtada al-Sadr quits," *Al Jazeera*, August 29, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Iraq chapter.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Iraq chapter. Lilian Wagdy and Amina Ismail, "Iraqi parliament approves new government headed by Mohammed Shia al-Sudani," *Reuters*, October 27, 2022. Sarhang Hamasaeed, "A Year After Elections, Iraq May Finally Be Set to Form a Government," United States Institute of Peace news release, October 20, 2022. Mustafa Salim, "Iraq's parliament elects a president as rockets fall on Baghdad," *The Washington Post*, October 13, 2022. Celine Alkhaldi, Mohammed Tawfeeq, and Aqeel Najim, "Iraq names new president and prime minister ending a year of political deadlock," *CNN*, October 13, 2022.
- 5 "Kurdistan Region of Iraq: Arrests to Deter Protest: Protesters, Journalists, Parliament Members Targeted," Human Rights Watch news release, August 28, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Iraq chapter.
- 6 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Iraq 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). UN News, "Security Council Press Statement on Recent Terrorist Attacks in Iraq," December 20, 2022. "ISHM: April 7 14, 2022," Enabling Peace in Iraq Center news release, April 14, 2022. UN Security Council, "Children and armed conflict in Iraq: Report of the Secretary-General," S/2022/46, January 26, 2022, para. 11. Mina al-Lami, "What happened to IS in 2023?" *BBC*, December 26, 2023.
- 7 "Letter dated 11 July 2022 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999), 1989 (2011) and 2253 (2015) concerning Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (Da'esh), Al-Qaida and associated individuals, groups, undertakings and entities addressed to the President of the Security Council." S/2022/547. July 15, 2022, para, 47.
- 8 UN News, "Security Council Press Statement on Recent Terrorist Attacks in Iraq," December 20, 2022.
- 9 "ISHM: March 9 -16, 2023," Enabling Peace in Iraq Center news release, March 16, 2023. UN Security Council, "Children and armed conflict in Iraq: Report of the Secretary-General," S/2022/46, January 26, 2022, paras. 8, 11. "ISHM: May 26 June 2, 2022," Enabling Peace in Iraq Center news release, June 2, 2022. "ISHM: September 15 22, 2022," Enabling Peace in Iraq Center news release, September 22, 2022.
- 10 Amnesty International, Annual Report Iraq 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Amina Ismail, "Insight: Turkey's push into Iraq risks deeper conflict," Reuters, January 31, 2023. "Iraq: Stabilising the Contested District of Sinjar," International Crisis Group, May 31, 2022. Ameneh Mehvar, "Kurdish Regions: High Risk of Violent Escalation and Domestic Turmoil," ACLED, February 8, 2023. International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, Iraq, 2022 and 2023.
- 11 Ameneh Mehvar, "Kurdish Regions: High Risk of Violent Escalation and Domestic Turmoil," ACLED, February 8, 2023.
- 12 xii Ameneh Mehvar, "Kurdish Regions: High Risk of Violent Escalation and Domestic Turmoil," ACLED, February 8, 2023. Ali Kucukgocmen and Suleiman Al-Khalidi. "Turkish air strikes target Kurdish militants in Syria. Iraq after bomb attack." *Reuters*. November 20, 2022.
- 13 Luca Nevola, Sherwan Hindreen Ali, Salma Eissa, and Matti Suomenaro, "Regional Overview Middle East February 2023," *ACLED*, March 3, 2022. "Crisis Watch: Global Overview," International Crisis Group, February 2023.
- 14 Dana Taib Menmy, "PKK ends its unilateral ceasefire with Turkey, threatens wide attacks," The New Arab, June 15, 2023.
- 15 UNHCR, "Iraq Situation," 2023.
- 16 UNICEF, "UNICEF Iraq Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4 (1 January to 31 December 2022)," January 29, 2023, p. 1.
- 17 UNICEF, "Iraq Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3, 1 July to 30 September 2022," January 11, 2023, p. 3. OCHA, "Iraq Humanitarian Needs Overview 2022 (March 2022)," March 27, 2022, p. 78.
- 18 "5 years since Mosul retaking, young people face education, employment crisis," Norwegian Refugee Council press release, July 6, 2022.
- 19 Mrinalini Santhanam, "Moslawis celebrate the reopening of Mosul University's Central Library and Ninewa Federal Court of Appeal," United Nations Press Release, February 19, 2022. Alison Flood, "'A symbol of a new beginning': Mosul's university library reopens," *The Guardian*, February 25, 2022.
- 20 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Iraq profile.
- 21 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 75. UN Security Council, "Implementation of resolution 2631 (2022): Report of the Secretary-General," S/2023/58, January 25, 2022, para. 56.
- 22 Al Sumaria TV; Shafaaq News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ35810. "One Child Was Injured, and a School Was Damaged in the Baghdad Rocket Attack, UNICEF Representative Says," Shafaq News, January 14, 2022.
- 23 Shafaq News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ36451. "An Explosion Shakes Maysan, No Casualties," Shafaq News, February 11, 2022.

- 24 "UNICEF condemns attack on school in Koya and calls on all parties to respect the Safe Schools Declaration," UNICEF press release, September 28, 2022.
- 25 "A grenade lifted from the entrance of a school in one of the districts of Kirkuk," *National Iraqi News Agency*, December 22, 2022. *National Iraqi News Agency*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ43681.
- 26 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 27 Al Mirbad; Shafaaq News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ45886. "Two bombings, one targeting a school in Dhi Qar فدهتسي امهدحا ناريجفت (راق يذ ي ف ةسردم),)" Shafaq News, April 24, 2023.
- 28 *Al Mirbad*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ46181. "For the second time, a private school in Maysan is under fire by unknown persons (قرمل لن)," *Al Mirbad*, May 15, 2023.
- 29 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Iraq profile.
- 30 NRT News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ40437. "Two teachers arrested during a protest in Erbil," NRT, September 6, 2022.
- 31 "Soran police arrest students for protesting, equipment seized from NRT reporter," NRT, October 27, 2022.
- 32 NRT News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ43296. "Tear gas hits primary school amid security clampdown on protests in Sulaimani," NRT, November 20, 2022. "Sulaymaniyah.. Panic and injuries inside an elementary school that received a smoke bomb by mistake (اطخلاب قيناميل سلام)," Nas News, November 20, 2022. "Students lose consciousness inside a school that accidentally received a smoke bomb in Sulaymaniyah (اطخلاب قين اميل سل اي ف أطخل اب قين اخد قل بنق تقلت قسردم لخاد يعول انودق في بالط)," Almasalah, November 20, 2022.
- 33 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Iraq profile.
- 34 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 75.
- 35 Shafaaq News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ37712. "Iraqi army aircraft attack PKK site in Sinjar," Shafaq News, May 2, 2022. ICG, Iraq: Stabilising the Contested District of Sinjar (International Crisis Group, Brussels: May 31, 2022).
- 36 National Iraqi News Agency, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ36913. "Civil Defense: opening a mass grave containing the remains of 30 people in Mosull (لصومل عاف أصخش 30 تافر مضت ةيعامج ةربقم حتف عيندمل عافدل))," Bas News, March 19, 2022.
- 37 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 38 Human Rights Watch, "Iraq: Political Infighting Blocking Reconstruction of Sinjar," Human Rights Watch news release, June 6, 2023.
- 39 "Over 1000 students denied access to a Sinjar school by PKK, says Japanese envoy," *Kurdistan 24*, October 19, 2023. "PKK: The Terrorist Group Occupies a School in Sinjar, Iraq ((قارع لا العجاد)" *Anadolu Agency*, October 12, 2023. 40 GCPEA, *Education under Attack 2022* (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Iraq profile.
- 41 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 42 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Baghdad, April 14, 2022. "In the video.. University professors were beaten in front of Baghdad University (دادغب قوماج ماما برضلل نىيعماج قنتاساً ضرعت.. ويدىفلاب)," Mawazin News, April 14, 2022.
- 43 NRT News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ41954. "Student protest over stipend delays enters 2nd day in Sulaimani," NRT, October 18, 2022.
- 44 Al Mirbad, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ42068. "Targeting the home of a 'university professor' in Maysan زماج ذاتسأ' نطاوم لزنم فادهتسا")," Al Mirbad News, October 27, 2022.
- 45 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 46 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Misan, January 22, 2023.
- 47 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Princeton University, March 19, 2023. Amberin Zaman, "Elizabeth Tsurkov, Israeli-Russian researcher, kidnapped in Iraq," *Al-Monitor*, July 5, 2023. "Iraq: Release Kidnapped Scholar" Amnesty International press release, September 8, 2023. "Kidnapped Scholar Elizabeth Tsurkov Deserves America's Every Effort To Bring Her To Safety, *New Lines Magazine*, July 5, 2023.
- 48 Al Ahad TV; Al Mada; ROJ News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IRQ46268. Tamim Al-Hassan, "After a night of incitement by 'executives', they raided the house of the organizer of the Al-Sadr lecturers' protests and arrested the Diwaniyah representative («نييراطا» ضيرحت نم قليل دعب مقلي دعب مقلام المنافعة على المنافع
- 49 Tamim Al-Hassan, "After a night of incitement by 'executives', they raided the house of the organizer of the Al-Sadr lecturers' protests and arrested the Diwaniyah representative (بوعي المالي عن المالي المالي عن المالي ال

5